SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL

Finance & General Purposes Committee

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm Monday 06 February 2017
PRESENT – Councillors A Mosley (Chairman), P Adams, Mrs A Chebsey, I Jones (substituting for Ms J Mackenzie), M Kenny, Mrs P Moseley, P Nutting and J Tandy.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Financial Officer), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk) and 10 members of the public.
APOLOGIES – Apologies were received by Councillor Ms J Mackenzie.
48/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Twin-hatted Town Councillors
	· All twin-hatted Town Councillors declared a personal interest in all matters relating to Shropshire Council.

	Councillor J Tandy
	· Declared a personal interest in his capacity as Chairman of Shropshire Youth Association
· Declared an interest in 61/16 as he has connections to a commercial estate agents.

	Councillor I Jones
	· Declared a non-pecuniary interest in item 51.2 (b) due to his involvement with the Museum.


49/16
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Finance Committee meetings held on 05 December 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.  

RESOLVED: 

That the minutes of the Finance Committee meetings held on 05 December 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.


50/16
MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

There were no matters arising.

51/16
GRANTS


51.1
To receive an update on Community & Councillor Grant Funds
The Responsible Finance Officer reported that £4k has been granted from the £7250 budget within 2016/17 leaving a total of £3250 Community Grant Fund available.  
The Councillor Grant Funds of £750 per member are available until 12 March 2017.  A summary of all grant funds was distributed to Members.

51.2
Applications for Grants
(a)  Roy Fletcher Centre – requested £1000 for Home-Start Family Support co-ordination which supports vulnerable families living in Shrewsbury.  Since April 2016, 17 families have been referred to Home-Start Family support and 32 children were included in those families.  It is projected that 53 new referrals will be received up to March 2017 to include 130 children.  The Annual income of Home-Start Shropshire was just over £200k; of which £8k was from the Big Lottery, the rest has been fundraised.
RESOLVED:

That £1,000 be awarded to Home-Start Family Support.
(b) Keep Our Shropshire History Alive (KOSHA) – requested £2000 to offset against the loss of £30k MOD Funding to support the Shropshire Regimental Museum.  Without monetary support, the museum will be subject to close like so many others across the country.  It’s existence benefits everyone in the town as it provides a tourist attraction as well as interest to local people with family links to veterans.  In the future it is hoped that ex-veterans of which there are 1400 in Shropshire and 2800 in the Country will donate at least £10 annually.  Over 600 pledges have already been received.  Shropshire Council provides £20k revenue costs and receives all the entrance fees which are estimated to be around £60k.  An additional £8k is used for artefact maintenance etc.  
RESOLVED:

That £1,250 be awarded to Keep Our Shropshire History Alive to support the Shropshire Regimental Museum.
(c) Shrewsbury Cartoon Festival – requested £1000 for the 2017 Cartoon Festival which has been running since 2003 and has received funding from STC in 2013, 2014 and 2015 totalling £2500.  This time the focus is on an animation exhibition at Theatre Severn with Audio Visual elements.  Workshops for young people will be held on 22 April and the exhibition will run from April until June.  This is the 14th Cartoon Festival in Shrewsbury making it the longest standing event of it’s kind in the country.    Since last year, it has been run entirely by volunteers.
RESOLVED:

That £250 be awarded to the Shrewsbury Cartoon Festival for the 2017 event.

(d) Shrewsbury Heritage – requested £1500 to hold an event to celebrate St Chads 225th birthday this year.  The event will include collecting together memories and stories, a banner making workshop and a pageant to celebrate the St Chad’s Church building on heritage weekend. This parade will go from Old St Chads to the new one and make reference to the Flaxmill.  An application for funding from Awards for All will be submitted but a request for Lottery Funding has been turned down.    
RESOLVED:

That £250 be awarded to Shrewsbury Heritage Ltd towards St Chads’ 225th Birthday celebrations.
(e) The Hive – requested £1815 to support the development of the Shrewsbury Town Youth Forum.  This would enable young people to develop skills that could help them get involved in actual democratic decision-making processes in the future.  These skills would be in both theory and practice and form part of the ‘Young Roots’ programme funded by the Heritage Lottery Fund.  Councillor Adams suggested that the children be encouraged to fundraise.  

RESOLVED:

That £500 be awarded to The Hive for developing the Shrewsbury Town Youth Forum.

All grant applicants left the meeting whilst their applications were considered and only returned to hear the Committee’s final decisions.
52/16
PAYMENTS
Prior to the meeting, the Responsible Finance Officer circulated the Schedule of Payments for the period 1 December 2016 – 31 January 2017.  No comments were received.
RECOMMENDED:

That the schedule of payments passed for payment for the period 1 December 2016 – 31 January 2017 be approved.

53/16
QUARTER 3 MANAGEMENT ACCOUNTS

The Responsible Finance Officer presented the Statement of Accounts for Quarter 3 of the 2016/17 financial year and the Balance Sheet as at 31 December 2016.  
He reported that the overall financial position of the Council is positive.  Compared to the budget there is a positive variance of £57k for income and expenditure.  Compared to the prior year there is a positive variance on income and slight overspend of £5k on expenditure due to the Youth Service.  Comparing the year to date there is a positive variance ahead of the budget of £72k on both income and expenditure.  
These are all good indicators and the RFO had no concerns.  The focus for the next few months will be on completing small projects using the underspends, but only where the work is essential.
In response to member questions the RFO confirmed that the code 4265 is for seeds but also includes plants and plug plants.  There was a brief discussion about the risks involved in taking on Shropshire Council services which are unavoidable but can be managed within the budget.  The RFO and staff were thanked for their work on the budget.
RECOMMENDED:

That the Quarter 3 Management Accounts be accepted and approved.
54/16
INTERNAL AUDIT 2016/17
Members were in receipt of the Internal Audit Report 2016-17 (First Interim) following the Auditor’s recent visit.  Members noted the report which raised no issues.

RESOLVED:

That the Report of the Internal Auditor be noted.

55/16
LOCAL GOVERNMENT PENSION SCHEME

It was reported that Mercers, the Actuary to the Shropshire Local Government Pension scheme undertook its triennial review of the fund.  Following their recent review, the results showed the same surplus as three years ago.  Since then the stock market has increased, but there have also been two unexpected claims on the pension fund; one death of a former retired employee and one retirement due to ill health.  
Whilst Mercers were recommending a reduction in the monthly contribution rate, Officers proposed to retain the same pensionable rate of 14.8%.  This would not only help to improve the capital value of the fund which is in its infancy, but also might act as a buffer in the event that any TUPE transfer of staff as a result of devolvement of services might affect the age profile of the fund.  Members unanimously agreed.
RESOLVED:

(i) That the outcome of the Triennial Review of the Shropshire Local Government Pension Fund be noted;

(ii) That the monthly contribution rate of 14.8% be retained
56/16
RISK MANAGEMENT
The Town Clerk reported on the Risk Management Strategy and Action Plan. The Town Council is required to maintain an effective programme of risk management by listing issues, providing mitigating measures, reviewing them with staff and ensuring that all policies and procedures in place are subject to regular review.  This exercise has been repeated and highlighted no concerns.  The Officers propose no changes and members unanimously agreed.

Concerns were raised about what information can and cannot be divulged to twin-hatted members of the Council.  The Town Clerk confirmed she would only withhold information if it put the Councillor in a compromised position.  Shropshire Council take a different stance and withhold information more readily.  The Town Clerk agreed to raise the issue through NALC. 

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Risk Management Strategy and Action Plan be noted.
(ii) That the Town Clerk seeks clarification through NALC about information sharing with twin-hatted members. 
57/16
CCTV UPGRADE
At a recent Recreation & Leisure Committee Meeting, the Town Clerk and Operations Manager reported on the newly installed and improved CCTV cameras, with all being high definition and use infra-red technology.  
At the time of the upgrade it was felt that the Town Council’s cameras in both the Quarry and at Monkmoor Recreational Ground did not warrant upgrade.  The Town Clerk and Operations Manager believe that having viewed the new cameras the security of both the Quarry & Monkmoor would be greatly improved.

The proposed upgrading of six cameras; three in Monkmoor and three in the Quarry would cost £13,522.  These would target known hotspots where anti-social behaviour is a regular occurrence  It was also felt that an additional camera at the Splash Park area and Monkmoor bungalow would add greater security.  It was proposed that Solar Farm moneys could be used to fund the upgrades and additional cameras.
The Town Clerk reported that the Police & Crime Commissioner was mindful to fund further CCTV upgrades and the Shropshire Community Safety Partnership was co-ordinating a county bid.  The Grant Application for the Safety Partnership needs to be submitted by 13 February and a decision will be made soon after.
In response to queries about spend, the Town Clerk would inform Members of the commitments already made to the Solar Panel Fund.  The Town Clerk also reported that there would be no requirement for the Town Council to follow the tender process as Shropshire Council has already undertaken an OJEU tendering process for the procurement of the existing scheme.  
RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Council be minded to fund upgrades to six cameras in The Quarry and Monkmoor costing £13,522. 

(ii) That the Town Clerk circulates the commitments made to the Solar Panel Fund.

(iii) That the Town Clerk submit a bid to the Police & Crime Commissioner (via the Shropshire Community Safety Partnership) for further additions to the system.

58/16
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

To consider exclusion of the Press & Public on the grounds that the consideration of the following items may involve the likely disclosure of confidential information (s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960).

59/16
SHREWSBURY HYDRO

The Town Clerk reported on regular meetings that have taken place with the Shrewsbury Hydro Community Interest Company.  The Town Clerk detailed progress so far.  
The Town Clerk has raised the Town Council’s conditions for a lease with Shrewsbury Hydro and would report back to Full Council when details are finalised.  Shrewsbury Hydro has to be generating electricity by March 2018 to access Feed-In-Tariffs.
60/16
THE FUTURE OF LOCAL SERVICES 

60.1
Library Service

A meeting last week confirmed that the Library Service will be discussed through a short public consultation.  The detailed clauses are still to be agreed but it was confirmed that Shropshire Council would retain a county responsible for the library service including the book stock and computer system.  Shrewsbury Town Council would have the responsibility for the building and its staff.

60.2
Shrewsbury Swimming Pool

Shrewsbury Town Council has submitted an expression of interest in Shrewsbury Swimming Pool.  The Business Improvement District have agreed to conduct an economic assessment of moving the pool out of town and carry out extensive research into similar successful projects in other towns.

The Outline Business Case will be completed by 24 February and circulated to the Leaders.  Councillor Tandy reported on his recent visit to Sandwell Council.
There was nothing to report on other services such as the Golf Course, Museum or Music Hall.
61/16
PROPERTY INVESTMENT
Officers proposed an investment of £900k earmarked reserves into a CCLA Local Authorities Property Fund to offset the costs incurred in moving to Riggs Hall.  The RFO circulated an investment report from a qualified independent financial adviser who was asked to comment on these proposals.  The RFO outlined the terms of this investment and the expected return.
Members agreed to proceed with the investment.

RESOLVED:

That net-earmarked funds of £900k be invested in the CCLA Local Authorities Property Fund.

62/16
LAND DISPOSAL

Members have been aware from previous meetings of the proposal to dispose of the land at Greenfields.  A local chartered surveyors company has conducted a site visit, valued the site and given advice on marketing it.  
RESOLVED:

That the land at Greenfields be marketed for sale.
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